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I am deeply saddened to hear of the passing of Dr. Henry Givens, Jr. He wore the hat of president of 

Harris-Stowe State University, and the memories we treasure of him are deeply precious and indeed 

innumerable. Before taking the helm at HSSU, Dr. Givens was a leader in the effort to integrate schools 

in St. Louis, and served as the first African American assistant commissioner for Missouri’s Department 

of Education.  He became the president at Harris-Stowe in 1979 and over the next thirty years, he 

tripled student enrollment, opened six new buildings and expanded the university’s offerings to include 

more than a dozen degree programs. Under his leadership, Harris-Stowe was designated a historically 

Black college or university (HBCU) by the federal government in 1987. His three decades of service 

to the university speak volumes about his character, dedication, and his commitment to excellence. As 

a former Harris-Stowe student, I know firsthand the transformative influence Mr. Givens had on the 

campus. His vision and unrelenting tenacity transformed those halls from their beautifully humble 

beginnings to the competitive cutting-edge campus and university it is today. His accomplishments are 

no doubt a testament to who he was as a person and how he lived his life — fearless and unrelenting 

in the fight for equity in access to higher education for the most marginal among us.

I know he has left behind a host of family, friends, colleagues, and the entire St. Louis community 

who will miss him dearly. I join you in the grief of this loss. That said, I am immensely grateful that 

he has left behind an admirable legacy of passionate innovation. The rippling effects of his life’s work 

are cemented into history and will unquestionably live on through the many lives he touched.

Job well done, Dr. Givens. We miss you already.

CORI BUSH
Member of Congress
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There are no words that can truly encapsulate what Hazel Erby meant to the St. Louis region. She was 
a true personification of a public servant. She served with grace, class, integrity, and most importantly 
from a deep place in her heart — a place that was filled with love for her community. That love was 
always evidenced by the vigor, passion, and unrelenting disposition she would approach her work 
with. She was a community icon and a legislative trailblazer, unafraid of going where others would 
not venture to go and speaking when many stayed silent. During my run for office, she maintained 
her love and support of me and she was a bedrock of encouragement when I needed it most. I faced 
so many obstacles throughout my political journey and her unyielding support and encouragement to 
both me and my staff will be etched in my heart forever. Hazel Erby was driven by doing what’s right 
for all people, starting with those among us who have the least because she clearly understood that’s 
what matters.

“Mama Hazel”’s  legacy will be felt for years to come as it is in the work she accomplished and all of the 
lives she touched. She was deeply committed  to equity in government funding and was instrumental 
in establishing legislation that outlined standards and requirements for minority participation in 
government contracts. She also played a key role in securing funds for a recreation center in St. Louis 
County. Hazel Erby had a vision for St. Louis County, and she worked tirelessly on and off platforms 
and stages to see that vision become a reality. 

We are deeply saddened by the loss of this community giant, and I, like the rest of my community, am 
mourning her death. That said, I take great comfort and joy in the fact that she is left this world with 
an empty cup because she’s poured so much of herself out for the betterment of our world. I’d say there 
is no better way to live. We are no doubt indebted to her for the service she’s paid to our community.

Thank You Hazel Erby.

CORI BUSH
Member of Congress

There are no words that can truly encapsulate what Hazel Erby meant to the St. 
Louis region. She was a true personification of a public servant. She served with grace, 
class, integrity, and most importantly from a deep place in her heart — a place that was 
filled with love for her community. That love was always evidenced by the vigor, passion, 
and unrelenting disposition she would approach her work with. She was a community 
icon and a legislative trailblazer, unafraid of going where others would not venture to go 
and speaking when many stayed silent. During my run for office, she maintained her 
love and support of me and she was a bedrock of encouragement when I needed it most. 
I faced so many obstacles throughout my political journey and her unyielding support 
and encouragement to both me and my staff will be etched in my heart forever. Hazel 
Erby was driven by doing what’s right for all people, starting with those among us who 
have the least because she clearly understood that’s what matters. 

“Mama Hazel”’s  legacy will be felt for years to come as it is in the work she 
accomplished and all of the lives she touched. She was deeply committed  to equity in 
government funding and was instrumental in establishing legislation that outlined 
standards and requirements for minority participation in government contracts. She 
also played a key role in securing funds for a recreation center in St. Louis County. Hazel 
Erby had a vision for St. Louis County, and she worked tirelessly on and off platforms 
and stages to see that vision become a reality.  

We are deeply saddened by the loss of this community giant, and I, like the rest of 
my community, am mourning her death. That said, I take great comfort and joy in the 
fact that she is left this world with an empty cup because she’s poured so much of herself 
out for the betterment of our world. I’d say there is no better way to live. We are no 
doubt indebted to her for the service she’s paid to our community. 

Thank You Hazel Erby. 
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